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to return a Pacific island check in an 
expeditious manner; 

(2) § 229.32; 
(3) § 229.34(c)(2), (c)(3), (d), (e), and (f); 
(4) § 229.35; for purposes of § 229.35(c), 

the Pacific island bank is deemed to be 
a bank; 

(5) § 229.36(d); 
(6) § 229.37; 
(7) § 229.38(a) and (c) through (h); 
(8) § 229.39(a), (b), (c) and (e); and 
(9) §§ 229.40 through 229.42. 

[Reg. CC, 62 FR 13810, Mar. 24, 1997, as 
amended at 70 FR 71225, Nov. 28, 2005] 

Subpart D—Substitute Checks 

AUTHORITY: 12 U.S.C. 5001–5018. 

SOURCE: 69 FR 47311, Aug. 4, 2004, unless 
otherwise noted. 

§ 229.51 General provisions governing 
substitute checks. 

(a) Legal equivalence. A substitute 
check for which a bank has provided 
the warranties described in § 229.52 is 
the legal equivalent of an original 
check for all persons and all purposes, 
including any provision of federal or 
state law, if the substitute check— 

(1) Accurately represents all of the 
information on the front and back of 
the original check as of the time the 
original check was truncated; and 

(2) Bears the legend, ‘‘This is a legal 
copy of your check. You can use it the 
same way you would use the original 
check.’’ 

(b) Reconverting bank duties. A bank 
shall ensure that a substitute check for 
which it is the reconverting bank— 

(1) Bears all indorsements applied by 
parties that previously handled the 
check in any form (including the origi-
nal check, a substitute check, or an-
other paper or electronic representa-
tion of such original check or sub-
stitute check) for forward collection or 
return; 

(2) Identifies the reconverting bank 
in a manner that preserves any pre-
vious reconverting bank identifica-
tions, in accordance with ANS X9.100– 
140 and appendix D of this part; and 

(3) Identifies the bank that truncated 
the original check, in accordance with 
ANS X9.100–140 and appendix D of this 
part. 

(c) Applicable law. A substitute check 
that is the legal equivalent of an origi-
nal check under paragraph (a) of this 
section shall be subject to any provi-
sion, including any provision relating 
to the protection of customers, of this 
part, the U.C.C., and any other applica-
ble federal or state law as if such sub-
stitute check were the original check, 
to the extent such provision of law is 
not inconsistent with the Check 21 Act 
or this subpart. 

§ 229.52 Substitute check warranties. 

(a) Content and provision of substitute 
check warranties. A bank that transfers, 
presents, or returns a substitute check 
(or a paper or electronic representation 
of a substitute check) for which it re-
ceives consideration warrants to the 
parties listed in paragraph (b) of this 
section that— 

(1) The substitute check meets the 
requirements for legal equivalence de-
scribed in § 229.51(a)(1)–(2); and 

(2) No depositary bank, drawee, draw-
er, or indorser will receive presentment 
or return of, or otherwise be charged 
for, the substitute check, the original 
check, or a paper or electronic rep-
resentation of the substitute check or 
original check such that that person 
will be asked to make a payment based 
on a check that it already has paid. 

(b) Warranty recipients. A bank makes 
the warranties described in paragraph 
(a) of this section to the person to 
which the bank transfers, presents, or 
returns the substitute check or a paper 
or electronic representation of such 
substitute check and to any subsequent 
recipient, which could include a col-
lecting or returning bank, the deposi-
tary bank, the drawer, the drawee, the 
payee, the depositor, and any indorser. 
These parties receive the warranties 
regardless of whether they received the 
substitute check or a paper or elec-
tronic representation of a substitute 
check. 

§ 229.53 Substitute check indemnity. 

(a) Scope of indemnity. A bank that 
transfers, presents, or returns a sub-
stitute check or a paper or electronic 
representation of a substitute check 
for which it receives consideration 
shall indemnify the recipient and any 
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